
Ski for Light, Inc.
Board of Directors Annual Meeting
Friday, January 25, 2013
Shanty Creek Resorts, Bellaire, Michigan
Minutes of the Meeting
President Marion Elmquist called the meeting to order at 8:42 am.
Roll call.  Secretary Heather Hall took the roll. Executive Committee members present: Marion Elmquist, Scott McCall, Heather Hall, Doug Boose, Judy Dixon, Laura Oftedahl and Larry Showalter. Board Members present: Renee Abernathy, Cara Barnes, Tim Byas, Robert Civiak, Julie Coppens, Wendy David, David Fisk, Robert Hartt, Eivind Heiberg, Leslie Maclin, Bonnie O’Day, Lawrence Povinelli, Holly Schmaling, Brenda Seeger and Peter Slatin. Also present Director Emeritus Nancy McKinney.  Not present were Richard Epstein and Theresa Montano.  * Presently there is one vacant seat on the board due to Andres Gonzales resigning.
Welcome, Announcements, Review.  Elmquist added several agenda items including the Conflict of Interest forms, a donated skiing Sculpture by Bill Osmundson and its desired disposition, and the Guide Trainers Handbook.  Elmquist Introduced Deb Wiese, Event Chair.  Wiese welcomed the Board and shared that a great event is planned for the week with many fun activities. The week should be complete with fresh snow and temperatures of 12 degrees for great skiing.  Wiese shared that there are great special interest sessions planned, two concerts including Song of the Lakes performing on Tuesday and a rocking band for Saturday.  The talent show is being resurrected with Richard Epstein as M.C.  Wiese shared the Race Rally awards for the 2013 event, which are wooden Maple cutting boards in the shape of the lower peninsula of Michigan and engraved with the Ski for Light logo.  Wiese is leading the accessibility awareness training and orientation for the Shanty Creek Resorts staff and shared that the hotel has been incredibly proactive for accessibility needs. 
Approval of Minutes of the October 24th, 2012 mid-year conference call Board Meeting.  Elmquist asked for a motion to approve the minutes.  Motion:  Slatin moved to accept the minutes of the October 24th, 2012 board meeting.  Povinelli seconded. All voted in favor. The minutes of the meeting were approved.
Committee reports.  Elmquist requested a brief synopsis for the Committee Reports for the purposes of the board meeting.  Reports were all distributed electronically to the board prior to the meeting; details can be found within those reports.
Event Planning Committee Report.  Cara Barnes reported on the 2013 Event. Barnes said that although there were a few issues, those have been worked out and everything is in place for a successful event.
Annual report FY 2012 and 2013 Program Journal.  Julie Coppens shared the recently printed Event Program with all board members.  The program was printed in Cincinnati, Ohio.  Next year a different printer may be used due to some continued problems as lined out by Coppens.  Coppens described the cover in detail, the inside cover photos and notable quotes by participants from last year.  Electronic versions of the event program and annual report were sent out to the board via email.  Coppens described the snow-themed cover of the annual report and remarked on some of the notable articles and commended the list of donors. Elmquist noted the large JanSport ad and their continued support of Ski for Light.  Coppens sincerely thanked all those that contributed to the annual report and the event program. 
President’s Report.  Elmquist reported on her activities as President throughout the year. Elmquist attended the  biennial Sons of Norway International convention in Fargo and met with representatives from Sons of Norway Lodges.  Other accomplishments include helping to send out the Spring and Fall appeal for donations, which goes to about 800 people and is a group effort with help from many people.  Connections with JanSport are maintained throughout the year for the guide gifts and t-shirts designs.  Elmquist also coordinates with Holly Schmaling on the Corporate Sponsors.  Elmquist annually leads a group from Ski for Light to the Ridderrenn in Beitostolen, Norway.  Elmquist thanked the board for choosing to send her to the Ridderrenn in Norway this year and was truly appreciative of the gift.  Many other ongoing activities keep her engaged in Ski for Light throughout the year as she continues to support and promote the organization.
Site selection 2014 and 2015.  Elmquist announced that she signed a contract with the Hilton in Anchorage, Alaska for the 2014 event.  John Olnes of Anchorage is working very hard with Kincaid Ski Area and the Nordic Club in Anchorage.  Ski for Light property and equipment will be shipped to Anchorage and stored at the Sons of Norway in Anchorage.
Site Selection 2015 Event.  2015 will be the 40th Anniversary of Ski for Light.  Because the first SFL event was in Colorado, the Board is considering Colorado for the 40th Annual SFL Event.  Since Marie Huston is in Colorado and connected with the tourism industry she has been helping to send out requests for proposals to a network of places.  Responses were received from both Loveland and Vail, Colorado although the prices were out of our range.  Other site options in Colorado include Snow Mountain Ranch, The Inn at Silver Creek, and Crested Butte.  The Board discussed the results of post-event surveys and the pros and cons of various locations with an emphasis on maximizing the independence for blind and disabled people while on-site.  Alternative site locations discussed included Tahoe, California; Provo, Utah; Lake Placid, NY; Bemidji, Minnesota; Royal Gorge, Nevada; Bear Valley, California; Caspar, Wyoming; Tug Hill, New York; and West Yellowstone, Montana.  The Board agreed that many options exist for future events and locations will continue to be actively scouted.  The Site Selection Committee will be reviewing the different locations and apply the detailed criteria for selecting a 2015 event site and will make recommendations to the Board based on those criteria.  Showalter referenced an article located on our website written by Jeannie McKenzie that discusses site selection criteria.
Treasurers Report.  Boose reported that we are doing well financially and at the end of December 2012 we had about $230,000, with most of our event revenue received by that date.  Boose noted that the cash balance will drop significantly after payments are made to the hotel for this year’s event. Our reserves totaled $127,000 at the end of last fiscal year.  Boose shared that the Endowment Fund totaled $350,000 at the end of December, and was almost $358,000 at the time of this meeting. In the Income and Expense report Boose noted donations were down as of December 31st by less than $2,000 from the previous fiscal year donation amounts. It was noted that Sons of Norway lodge donations were up by almost two thousand dollars. Boose referenced the detailed quarterly Income and Expense report that was sent out to the board and welcomed any questions. The board thanked Doug for putting out the financial reports in several formats. Bonnie thanked Doug and Larry for their response time and availability on Foundation questions. Elmquist thanked Boose for all his hard work on the Treasurers report and for working diligently with the accountants, especially on the required 990 forms for the IRS.
Budget and Finance Report:  Larry Showalter reported on the New Whistleblower Protection Policy. Showalter briefly reviewed what was discussed in the mid-year year meeting including the cash reserves, the endowment withdrawal, and rebalancing the endowment portfolio.  Showalter distributed the new Whistleblower Protection policy in both print and Braille formats to the Board. Having such a policy is recommended by the National Association of Non Profits, both our accountants and lawyers, and is requested on the IRS form 990.  Dixon read the policy aloud to the group from the Braille version.  The Board discussed the details of the policy in regards to the reporting process and the responsible parties.
Motion:  O’Day moved for an adoption of the new Whistleblower Protection policy. Schmaling seconded.  Further discussion was generated by the group.  Fisk suggested that any such action be changed to any such retaliation in the last paragraph.  O’Day accepted that as a friendly amendment.  Discussion regarding notification and documentation resulted in the conclusion that the formal complaint should be written and documented by the Compliance Officer.  Four topics are covered in the policy and include: a suspected ethics violation, a suspected violation of law, suspected fraud, or suspected violation of any regulation governing the operations of Ski for Light, Inc.  All voted in favor.  The motion passed.
Constitution and Bylaws:  Renee Abernathy reported as Chair of the committee which is comprised of Wendy David, Judy Dixon, Larry Showalter, and Tim Byas.  The committee recommended to the Board the creation of a Social Media Committee, as a standing committee of the organization, and submitted a Bylaw 5 amendment.
The Board discussed the coordination of the Publicity and Public Relations committee and the Social Media committee and concluded there should be solid communication and regular meetings between the committees to send out a coordinated message.  Also discussed was the need for the public relations chair to be an ex officio member of the Social Media Committee.
Motion:  O’Day moved to accept the amendment to Bylaw 5.  Maclin suggested a friendly amendment addition to the bylaw: Social media tactics are in addition to and will be in alignment with the SFL Bulletin, website, hard copy materials (i.e. annual report, event program book, guide & skier recruitment flyers, etc.), e‑mail and any new communication vehicles. Elmquist accepted this as a friendly amendment to the bylaw.  All voted in favor.  The Bylaw 5 amendment passed and is as follows:
Social Media. The responsibility of the Social Media Committee is to promote and publicize Ski for Light and its activities to audiences that could be interested in participation in the event or in monetary support through the various venues of social media.  Social media tactics are in addition to and will be in alignment with the SFL Bulletin, website, hard copy materials (i.e. annual report, event program book, guide & skier recruitment flyers, etc.), e‑mail and any new communication vehicles.  To this end, the committee shall:
1. Promote Ski for Light through social media by posting various pictures, articles and news about Ski for Light activities.
2. Provide information about International, Regional and any other authorized Ski for Light activities.
3. Educate readers, through social media, about the mission, purpose and ongoing activities of Ski for Light.
Board Development and Elections Committee.  The committee consists of Wendy David, chair, and members David Fisk and Scott McCall.  David listed the committees duties and responsibilities as detailed in the report to the Board, which include assessing the future leadership and skill needs of the Ski for Light Board, identifying candidates for Board membership who have skills or qualities that will be needed on the Board in the future, to encourage such candidates to seek election to the Board, and to manage the entire process for electing board members, as proscribed in Article IV, Section 5.
David reported that the current authorized size of the Board is 25 members and we currently have one vacancy.  Next year, 2014, will be an election year. Of the 24 members, 11 have terms of office that will expire in 2014, and 13 have terms that will expire in 2016. 
Term expires in 2014: Abernathy, Boose, Byas, Dixon, Elmquist, Epstein, Hall, Hartt, Heiberg, Montano, and O'Day. 
Term expires in 2016:  Barnes, Civiak, Coppens, David, Fisk, Maclin, McCall, Oftedahl, Povinelli, Schmaling, Seeger, Showalter and Slatin. There are no term limits. 
Important dates to remember (from report).
December 23, 2013, official notice of the pending election, number of seats to be filled, and invitation of interest in re-election. 
January 12, 2014. Deadline for receipt of nominations.
January 22, 2014. Ballots and biographical information distributed.
February 11, 2014. Deadline for receipt of ballots.
February 21, 2014. Election results announced.
The Committee would appreciate knowing of your intent to seek re-election as soon as possible and if you have nominations for the Board, please send to the Committee.
Long Range Planning.  Scott McCall, chair, and Leslie Maclin.  McCall reported that the committee is working with the SFL video ad hoc committee which consists of Ted Ellickson, Sonja Elmquist, Marion Elmquist, Laura Oftedahl and Peter Slatin.  This group has reviewed sound files and existing video material. The new video will pay tribute to SFL's history and pioneers as well as focus on current activities and goals. The plan is to produce two separate videos; one would be a 6-8 minute piece to be used for presentations and distribution to potential sponsors and donors. The other would be a 2-3 minute web-based video for posting to you tube and suitable for guide and participant recruitment.  We are currently evaluating a proposal from MyNorth Media, a production company from Traverse City, Michigan.  They will be shooting video this week and editing shortly afterwards.  The videos are a work in progress.
The Long Range Planning committee will also focus on youth recruitment as a part of our overall recruitment efforts.  The group also discussed the training video that Ken Leghorn was working on as a supplement to the guide training manual and how to incorporate into the planned videos.  Maclin has a sports photographer coming this week and we are coordinating efforts to get those images in the video.  Elmquist noted the video that Leslie Maclin produced and the group discussed the content and layout.  Future videos would have more audio and description of the images and footage.  A media release for the videos was discussed.  The committee plans to address this and distribute to those people that are used in the video.  The Board discussed including a media release in the online application process, specifically on the waiver of liability.
Risk Management. David Fisk, chair reported.  Our General Liability policy and Directors and Officers policy has been renewed for the period January 21 2013 to January 21 2014, with premiums unchanged from the previous year. Policies are held with the Alliance of Nonprofits for Insurance and Carolina Casualty while our Insurance agent is Nonprofit Insurance Advisors of St. Paul, Minnesota with Andy Morse handling our account.  Policy details are included in the report to the Board. 
Fisk sat in on a webinar hosted by the General Liability carrier and shared some of the general points they covered including the current status of our volunteer handbook.  The Board discussed whether the Guide training manual and the Planning manual met the criteria of being a volunteer handbook.  Also discussed was who constituted a volunteer and were they supplied with the necessary manuals.  Other topics included: definition of appropriate behavior, codes of conduct, and sexual harassment. Fisk will draft up a liability policy, with assistance from Povinelli, and make recommendations to the Board to discuss at the mid-year meeting.  Fisk inquired if we have protocols for situations such as a bus accident, hotel fire or missing participant.  The Board discussed our use of the emergency contact forms, guide and skier system, and good communication with new comers.  Fisk raised the topic of insuring rental vehicles.  The board discussed what was done in the past and encouraged folks to purchase insurance on rental vehicles since they will get reimbursed.  The Board thanked Fisk for his report and hard work on Risk Management issues.
Morning session adjourned at 11:48 am.
President Elmquist reconvened the Board meeting at 1:10 pm.
Ski trail report from Ken Leghorn.  Leghorn gave a description of the ski area and the ski rental area-Pro Shop at Cedar River village and also distributed a map of the ski trails. The 5k will be groomed so that we can stay on the trails continuously. The 10k will have some merge lanes with the 5k.  The White Pine Stampede 40k race will happen next Saturday, however it will not impact our race rally event as the trails are separate.  Leghorn will be going out with the trail groomer in the morning to sort out some of the tight trails. Completing the 10k will be a test of skill and endurance as the trails are rather technical. 
Publicity and Public Relations:  Peter Slatin reported. Slatin recently met with the head of marketing at Shanty Creek and she will be contacting the local media to publicize our event. Slatin suggested in his report to the Board that we meet with a Public Relations professional, to develop a long range public relations strategy and marketing plan. Slatin contacted an associate in New York who is an accomplished PR professional and has his own firm, Shea Communications, based in Manhattan. George Shea is willing to work on a pro bono basis to draft a strategy for SFL.  Elmquist added that we should also start with a marketing audit.
The Ski for Light Bulletin has received great feedback and Slatin will make an announcement later in the week to encourage submissions. The biggest challenge has been having too many good submissions and some will have to wait for the upcoming issue. Slatin thanked others who have helped with the Bulletin including Andrea Goddard, Krista Erickson, Sonja Elmquist, Larry Showalter, Bjorg Dunlop, and Judy Dixon. Elmquist shared that Bjorg proofreads and does the layout of the bulletin and her sons of Norway lodge helps assemble and mail the Bulletin. The mailing labels are generated by Judy Dixon.  
The cassette tape edition has been dropped for the Bulletin. Dixon shared that tapes are no longer being sourced and we could pursue an audio digital version on a CD. It has been a year and a half since the tape version has been dropped, and only 20 people usually receive that version. If the request arises for a tape version of the Bulletin, then that request will be filled. 
Slatin stated that the committee will focus on our near and long term goals and incorporating the local media coverage and board member articles into the broader media platform.
Guide Recruitment. Bob Civiak reported.  The committee consists of Bob Civiak and Leslie Maclin.  A detailed report was submitted to the Board and Civiak discussed a few key points. Recruitment of guides has always relied heavily on word of mouth.  Through focused advertising, we are trying to reach people through cross country skiing magazines.  The committee prepared a new guide recruitment flier and it is suitable for posting on bulletin boards. Civiak distributed the flier to the group and brought 100 copies to distribute.  Two fliers have been created, one with the upcoming event date and one with no event date posted, just with our website address.  Civiak would like to encourage the broader Ski for Light community to distribute. 
The ad includes a link to our website and Facebook.  The guide flyer is linked on our website although the ad is not yet linked. Civiak read the ad text aloud to the Board and described the photographs.  Civiak plans to contact local race organizers to send out the information for our event next year. Heiberg offered to help with making contacts at the Birkebeiner.
Paid advertising and articles were placed in several magazines.  The Executive Committee allocated $5000 to be spent on advertising and the committee spent $3500.  Ads were placed at a generous 50 percent discount in Cross Country Skier, Silent Sports, and the journal The Master Skier.  Ad details are in the Guide Recruitment report.  Civiak noted that we are tracking how people have heard about SFL on the guide applications and they haven’t said it was from advertising.  Civiak described the way we are advertising with Google ads, both paid and free, which is based on our nonprofit status.  Showalter shared that there is a metatag list of key words on our website that Google searches for and he will share that list with Civiak so that he can use those for the Google advertising.
Civiak requested clarification and approval from the Executive Committee to spend the remaining $1500 on advertising for the remainder of this fiscal year, and will continue to work with the Executive Committee on the budget for advertising.  Civiak asked for assistance in identifying local contacts at our next event in Alaska.  Hall and John Olnes will share contact information for publications and Nordic ski clubs in Alaska.  The Committee requested that all members share the ad and flier and point people to our webpage.
Visually Impaired Participant (VIP) Recruitment.  Bob Hartt, chair, reported.  A detailed report was sent to the Board.  This year we had 23 first timer applications, although with cancellations that number is down to 14 first timers for the 2013 event.  This represents just over 14 percent of the total number of VIPs registered; lower than our goal of 25%.  Historically, locations on the East Coast or Midwest do not attract as many first timers as do West Coast locations, so hopefully Alaska will attract more first timers.  Two new recruitment efforts this year included sending emails to seven guide dog training schools and mailings were sent to over 120 libraries of the National Library Service for the Blind and Physically Handicapped. Hartt thanked Judy Dixon for her help in this effort. At least two first timers learned about SFL through their local library.
Future efforts for consideration by the Board include; advertising through Google ads, youth recruitment, and pursuing articles and advertising with the AARP magazine and website.
This year we worked with Lynda Boose to match many of our first timers with an experienced visually impaired participant to help them feel welcome. Hartt thanked those that offered to help and welcomed any feedback.
The committee would like help to target organizations in Alaska for the upcoming event in 2014.
Hartt thanked Larry Povinelli, Judy Dixon, and Bonnie O'Day for their contributions as committee members.
Mobility Impaired Participant (mip) recruitment.  Heather Hall reported.  The MIP recruitment committee consists of Dianne Brunswick and Heather Hall.  Brunswick recently sent out a brief email survey to our participants asking them how they heard about SFL, what inspired them and if they were ever prevented from coming due to financial concerns or health concerns.  The committee plans to outreach to Challenge Alaska in Anchorage for recruitment and support.  We plan to submit an article and ad to Sports and Spokes magazine.  We were not able to complete the Christopher Reeve Foundation grant application.  A grant like this could help us to acquire new sit skis, which are expensive and lack of them is a limiting factor for recruitment.  Nine sit skiers are attending this year and four are bringing their own skis. In past years, both the Colorado Regional and the Phoenix, Arizona recreational program have donated the use of their sit skis.  The committee wants to recruit more skiers and not have lack of equipment or lodging be an obstacle.  Showalter shared that the existing board policy is a maximum of 15 MIPs.  The MIP committee would like to advertise using some of the same venues as the VIP and guide recruitment.
Corporate Sponsors.  Holly Schmaling, chair, reported.  Annually we solicit for donations of merchandise from companies for the Ski for Light store, the silent auction, and the raffle.  We solicit for donations primarily at the summer Outdoor Retailer Show.  The show was attended this year by Schmaling, Marion Elmquist and Maria Hansen.  To date we have received 31 donations, and last year we received 32 donations.  Last year our net income was down but the spending per person was up.  Several of the companies thanked us for the postcards that we send that are signed by participants.  Schmaling thanked Maclin for her help in outreaching to the companies for donations.  The Board agreed to show appreciation to the corporate sponsors by taking photographs of the donated items being used by our participants and by visiting and liking their websites on Facebook.
Foundations.  Bonnie O’Day, chair, reported.  O’Day shared that in 2012 we have received donations totaling $12,500 from the following organizations; $2,000 from the Thistle Foundation, $3,500 from TJX, $3500 from the Harmon Foundation,  $3,500 from the Delta Gamma Foundation.  We also recently received $5000 from the Flatley Foundation.  Applications were sent to May and Stanley Smith, G. Unger Vetlesen Foundation, the Bull Foundation, and the Chichester DuPont Foundation. Inquiries were sent to Echols Foundation, Disabled Athletes and the Gibney Foundation.  O'Day noted that we have been most successful in bringing in new foundations through personal contacts and welcomed any contacts from the Board.  The Board discussed sending thank you postcards to the Foundations and it was agreed this was a good idea.
Endowment.  Laura Oftedahl, chair, reported.  The committee consists of Oftedahl and Suzanne Brown.  We are planning to have another house party event in New York. Slatin has asked Bob Dall to host. Dall is a past chairman of Guiding Eyes, a successful investor and was a good friend with Dick Casey. Past fundraisers have been successful at his home. Oftedahl announced that we have a new Tracksetter and we will recognize them with a special plaque at the Board member reception on Friday.
Ridderrenn 2013.  Marion Elmquist reported that the team has been selected and will be announced on Tuesday. They are all very excited to attend the Ridderrenn.  We are getting money from the Anglo Norse fund, around $4000, which will help defer costs.  We are sending two teams this year and the event will be held April 7-14, 2013 in Beitostolen, Norway.
Conflict of Interest forms.  Heather Hall distributed the forms to the Board.  The Board members signed the forms and returned them.  The signed forms are kept on file at the Ski for Light office in Minneapolis, Minnesota.  Other individuals were identified that should also complete and sign the form.  They include Susanne Brown, Ken Leghorn, Jeanne Mackenzie, Marie Houston, and Deb Wiese.
Ad hoc committee reports.
Social media.  Leslie Maclin reported on the highlights which included the production of a video which was posted on You tube and Facebook. Maclin shared the measurements of use on Facebook and some of the activities that generate interest. Detailed information is included in Maclin’s report submitted to the board.  Several board members encouraged the use of Twitter by the Social Media committee as it is easier to use in the blind community than Facebook. Dixon would like to find ways to have a tutorial on using Facebook.  The board discussed ways for blind and visually impaired members to post and access Facebook and other social media sites.  The board discussed the monitoring of our Facebook page for profanity and for removing posts and pictures. Maclin listed the administrators and monitors the Facebook page daily and removes posts that are inappropriate.  The question was raised if we are we tagging people in images and posts and do we have their permission.  A Media release was sent out electronically and will be included next year in the on-line application. The board thanked Maclin for her great energy and efforts.
New Video.  Scott McCall reported on the new video for the guide training handbook.  They are taping this week. Julie Coppens will review.  McCall will design a disclaimer and copyright the video as requested by Elmquist. Fisk will contact our insurance company.
New Guide Handbook.  Elmquist and McCall stated that we should add a copyright and a disclaimer.  The question was raised if we could then post online for our participants.  McCall will take responsibility for finding the language for the disclaimer.  A text and PDF version would be best to post on our website.  Coppens will help with this effort.
New Business.  Donated Sculpture is a scaled down model of a larger sculpture in Frisco, Colorado and was made by artist Bill Osmundson.  The group discussed the intended disposition of the sculpture. Past ideas were to replicate the sculpture and sell it, and even have them travel on Norwegian cruise ships.  The model was passed around the room and the group discussed what should be done with the donated sculpture.  Ideas included giving it to the Ridderrenn, giving it to Jansport, and placing in the Silent Auction.
Motion:  Civiak made a motion to donate it to Jansport. Hartt seconded.  The group further discussed what group would appreciate the donation. Civiak withdrew the motion and made a new motion based on the group discussion.
Motion.  Civiak moved to place the sculpture in the Silent Auction with a minimum bid of $1200, and if there are no bids, then we will donate to Jansport. Hartt seconded the motion. The group further discussed how well this would work.  The votes were not unanimous and votes were tallied by a vote of yes or no, or abstain. 11 votes yes, 10 votes no, 1 abstained. The motion passed.
Motion.  Showalter moved that the prior motion be recalled and the decision be overturned to the SFL President Elmquist. McCall seconded.  All voted in favor.  The motion passed.
President Elmquist adjourned the meeting at 3:50pm.
Minutes respectfully submitted by Heather C. Hall, Secretary.
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